Sandy Town Council



To:
Cllrs N Aldis, J Ali, W Jackson, K Lynch, Mrs M Runchman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton and M Scott. 
Cc:
Cllrs Mrs Lunn, C Osborne, M Pettitt, Sharman, White and two vacancies.

You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Community Services and Environment Committee of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 20 August 2012 commencing at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.










    Delia M Shephard








Delia Shephard
Town Clerk 
10 Cambridge Road, Sandy

SG19 1JE

01767 681491
 13 August 2012
A G E N D A












Reports 












attached
	1
	Apologies for absence

	

	2
	Declaration of interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Council are reminded to disclose any pecuniary interests they may have in any items on the agenda for this meeting in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

	

	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

To receive the minutes of the Community and Environment Services Committee held on Monday 25 June 2012 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings. 

	

	4
	Market

To consider arrangements for a review of the future of the regular Friday and monthly Farmers’ Markets in Sandy (this item was deferred from a meeting held on 25 June 2012).

	√

	5
	Pinders Circus

To receive a report from the Deputy Town Clerk on Pinders Circus and consider granting permission for the Circus to perform at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground during 2013.


	√

	6
	Tesco Bus Stop
To receive a report from the Deputy Town Clerk on a bus stop for Tesco, New Road, Sandy.


	√

	7
	Quince Court Benches
To receive a report from the Deputy Clerk.

	√

	8
	Review of Town Council Communications including Bulletin and Town Councillor Surgery arrangements

To review Town Council communications  


	√

	9
	The Limes

To receive a report from the Deputy Town Clerk and to reconsider a request for adoption of land at Lime Avenue by a resident. 


	√

	10
	Allotments

To receive a report from the Clerk on the current allotment position.


	√

	11
	Christmas Lights

To receive an update report from the Christmas Lights Working Group.


	√

	12
	The Riddy

To note the qualification for HLS.

	√

	13
	Press Release
	


Reports to accompany agenda for meeting of Community and Environment Services Committee of Sandy Town Council Monday 20 August 2012

	4
	Market

On the 25th June 2012 it was resolved to defer consideration of this matter to the next meeting of the committee.

Clerk’s Report

Members will recall that during the financial year 2011/12 the future of Sandy’s weekly Friday market and monthly Saturday Farmers’ market were discussed.  Council resolved to review the matter at the end of that financial year when it was hoped that the date of opening of the planned new Tesco supermarket would have been known and/or its influence on the markets could be determined.

The Sandy Town Team which was formed to prepare a bid for Portas Pilot status for the town during 2012 has made the regeneration of the market the cornerstone of its application and continues to advocate re-development of the market and transfer of the Friday market to the Market Square.

During the past 12 months market rents have continued to decline as has clearly been seen from the annual accounts and the Clerk’s regular monthly reports to Council there are now only three regular stalls on the Friday market and five regular attenders at the Farmers’ market.  

The Clerk seeks guidance from the Council on the steps to be taken to enable the Council to fully review the future of both markets.   



	5
	Pinders Circus

Deputy Town Clerk’s Report

After their successful visits in May 2010, May 2011 and May 2012 Pinders have asked to return in 2013. They have again requested the use of part of the Sunderland Road Playing Fields from Monday 8th April 2013 until Wednesday 10th April 2013. They were charged £50 per trading day for their visit this year and made a donation to the Mayor’s Charity.
Members may recall that in May 2010 the Town Council received a number of complaints about the circus before it had arrived or begun performances.

In the last three years there has been one complaint about a noisy generator and another about patrons parking in nearby roads. Several messages were received (including from near neighbours) praising the circus.  In 2010 and 2011 the playing field was not harmed in any way and litter etc was cleared by the circus, leaving the ground as it was found. In 2012 due to the soft ground, where the vehicles were parked for a few days the ground sank slightly into the playing field surface, though this was not on the football pitches.
Members are requested to decide whether to give permission for the circus to perform in Sandy in 2013 and if so the charge to be made.


	6
	Tesco Bus Stop
Deputy Town Clerk’s Report

Members may recall that as part of the planning application for Tesco in New Road, Sandy a bus stop was included. The Town Council has been contacted by Transport Planning Associates (TPA) on behalf of Tesco about the bus shelter for the bus stop. 

The size of the bus shelter was not specified in the planning permission and the exact condition relating to the bus shelter is as follows:

‘The Development shall not be occupied until the bus lay-by shown on drawing No SP20 including the provision of an RTI (Real Time Information) shelter be fully implemented’

Although the bus lay-by was detailed on drawing SP20, no shelter was shown on the drawing.

Central Bedfordshire Council has informed TPA that the bus shelter specification is to be decided by Sandy Town Council.

TPA have provided site plans of the existing site SK03 and proposed bus lay-by general arrangement layout SK12. (Copy of both plans attached). 

TPA have advised that haven’t got an exact specification from the shelter manufacturer as yet, however their preferred option would be a Commutaports ‘Ben Nevis’ pitched roof shelter to match the style of shelter that was installed at Market Square. The shelter will probably need to be a cantilever type (without end panels) to avoid any visibility issues with the nearby road junction. The specification we are proposing is:

· Standard 4-bay shelter - 5m long by 1.2m wide.

· Powder coated aluminium frame coloured green to match the shelter at Market Square.

· Seating

· Polycarbonate anti-graffiti glazing

· Real Time Information screen if required

It is likely that the new bus stop on New Road when Tesco is opened will be well used and at times a large number of people waiting for a bus.

Members are asked how they would like to proceed with the specification for the bus shelter.


	7
	Quince Court Benches

Deputy Town Clerk’s Report

The Town Council has many benches located around Sandy and these included three benches on Engayne Avenue near Quince Court adjacent to the bus stop. The three benches outside Quince Court were as follows, two having concrete sides and wooden slats and the other being a recycled bench. The Town Council had to arrange for the removal of the two benches with concrete sides and wooden slats as they were no longer serviceable.

The Town Council currently has no budget to replace benches and as such the Council may want to take the decision on replacing the benches to the estimates process. The Town Council does have a budget of £300 to maintain litter bins, seats and shelters. The cost of recycled benches is £400 each.

Members are asked to note the position.



	8
	Review of Communications

Deputy Town Clerk’s Report

1. Newsletter

The Mayor and the Deputy Mayor have asked that an item is included on a council agenda to review the Sandy Bulletin. Under the Town Council’s scheme of delegations this item falls in the remit of the Community and Environment Services Committee.  

On the 31st October 2011 The Town Council resolved to purchase one page of advertising in the proposed monthly Sandy Bulletin published by Rosetta Publishing Ltd (instead of producing a quarterly dedicated newsletter).  The cost of this arrangement would be £284 per edition and this arrangement has continued since December 2011.  The Bulletin currently costs the Town Council £238 + VAT per issue ie £2856 + VAT per year which represents a saving on previous newsletter costs.  

According to Rosetta Publishing Ltd the Bulletin is delivered to over 14,000 homes and businesses in Sandy, Potton and Biggleswade.

The schedule for publication is as follows.

Final Copy date: 20th of each month.

Print date:  end of the month

Target delivery date: within the first two weeks of each month

Due to the wet weather Rosetta Publishing Ltd say they have experienced delivery difficulties in early July 2012.
Rosetta Publishing Ltd have had complaints that by the time the magazine is delivered, a few events have passed. They ask that if an event is in August it should be in the July issue, though this would require the information to be sent to the publisher in June as per the schedule above.

Copy for the newsletter has been written by Town Council Officers with input from the Mayor. Members have been invited to suggest content for the page but have not responded.  Officers are aware of the timetable for publication although the target delivery date was previously presented as the first week in the month and has only recently been described as within the first two weeks of each month. 

It is a requirement of the Quality Council scheme that councils publish a newsletter (or a column/page in another publication) at least quarterly which contains the full contact details of all members.  Therefore a list of members with such details has been included on the Bulletin page once per quarter. 

Officers have not researched the costs and feasibility of alternative newsletter provision at this time but this work could be undertaken if it is considered to be a priority. 

Members are asked to review the current arrangements.

2. Councillor Surgeries

On 13 October 2011 the Town Council decided to change Councillor surgeries to the first Friday or Saturday of the month starting in January 2012 to be held in the library.  Central Bedfordshire Council Councillors were to be invited to attend in rotation and officer attendance would not be required.  This procedure was to be reviewed after 6 months. 

Surgeries have been held as follows:

Saturday 7th January 2012 Cllr Osborne

Friday 3rd February 2012 Cllr White

Saturday 3rd March 2012 Cllr Jackson

Saturday 7th April 2012 Cllr Aldis

Saturday 5th May 2012 Cllr Runchman

Saturday 2nd June 2012 Cllr Aldis standing in for Cllr Lunn

Friday 6th July 2012 Cllr Smyth

Saturday 4th August 2012 Cllr Lunn.

Planned future surgeries are as follows:

Saturday 1st September 2012 Cllr Sutton

Friday 5th October 2012 Cllr Jackson

November 2012 date and Cllr to be confirmed 

December 2012 date and Cllr to be confirmed

All members who have been in attendance at the surgeries in the library were contacted to establish their opinion on the new arrangements and six of the seven members who have previously been in attendance at a surgery at 10 Cambridge Road.

Members responses included the following:

1. Electors are able to see a member and have a talk

2. Slightly better number of electors attending at the library than at 10 Cambridge Road

3. Most issues raised were Central Bedfordshire Council matters

4. A joint surgery with a member of Sandy Town Council and a member of Central Bedfordshire Council representing Sandy ?
5. Saturday would likely be better than Friday for electors

Councillor surgeries are not a mandatory requirement of the Quality Council scheme but are included in the discretionary communication criteria for qualification for Quality status.

Members are asked to review the current arrangements.



	9


	The Limes

Deputy Town Clerk’s Report

The Town Council has been contacted again by Mr Elstone about the selling of the land behind 5 Lime Avenue.

Members may recall that at the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces meeting on the 9th January 2012 that the Limes was discussed and the committee resolved to approve in principle

1. That the piece of land behind 5 Lime Avenue be leased or sold to the owner of 5 Lime Avenue. 
2. That the Town Council should investigate further to establish if all of the residents who border the small strip of land would like to lease or purchase the section of land directly behind their property. 
3. That neighbours and Central Bedfordshire Council are consulted about the selling and leasing of the land behind 1, 3, 5 and 7 Lime Avenue and 1-5 Ash Close Beeston as marked on the title number BD265918. 

4. That before the town council can sell or lease the land, the proprietor of BD214333 has to give permission by a certificate signed to approve disposition. 

5. That if the town council sells the land to the homeowners it may make a charge for the land. 

6. That the town council will pay no costs with regard to the selling or leasing of the land and the resident(s) will have to pay all the costs. 

7. That the town council does not want any of the land to be inaccessible due to it being land-locked.
The Town Council consulted with the neighbours and Central Bedfordshire Council. Of the neighbours who contacted the Council none of them wanted to lease or purchase the land. Central Bedfordshire Council have advised that planning permission would be needed to change the use of the land to residential garden before it was used in that way. Whilst that would not prevent that Town Council from selling or leasing the land, it is something that purchasers should be made aware of.
Mr Elstone would still like to purchase the land behind his property and has asked that the council look at his request again. The Deputy Town Clerk met with Mr Elstone to look at the land that Mr Elstone would like to purchase. Between the piece of land that Mr Elstone would like to purchase is a narrow ditch and then wooded area and because of this Mr Elstone does not believe that any of the area will be land-locked.

Members are asked how they would like to proceed.


	10
	Allotments report 



	12
	The Riddy

Clerk’s Report

Members are asked to note the following information:

1. Qualification for Higher Level Scheme has been achieved.  The agreement came into force on 1st July 2012.

2. STC will still qualify for SPS and submission for current year has been approved although a 4% penalty has been incurred as the submission was 4 days late.

3. An officers management meeting for the Riddy is booked for 10th October 2012 and a report will follow at the next meeting of the CS and E Committee.

Members are asked to note the position.
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